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Robin Nest 
By Robin George 

 
HURRAY…  
I passed SMOG.   
 
I was so worried.  
Two years ago 
my Miata barely 
passed the 

California enhanced Smog Check 
Inspection.  So, in the meantime what did 
I do?  Fellow SAMOA member Joe 
Rainbolt and I installed an Eaton M-62 
Supercharger plus other goodies on to the 
car.  It runs so nice and has that little 
extra pep NA owners seek.  Because of 
the last inspection, I was worried about 
this year.  I did not want to have to 
uninstall things or pay an actual certified 
mechanic to figure out how to get the 
vehicle to pass smog.  Well, son of a gun, 
the car passed with cleaner air than when 
I first bought it.  It seems the controller 
card I added with the supercharger 
adjusts the air/fuel ratio the way it is 
supposed to be and my worrying was all 
for not.  Yeah!!!  

 

I thank everyone 
for attending the 
Presidents Run 
this month.  We 
were able to 
thank Windwalker 
Winery for their 
support.  The club 

presented the owners Jim and Alanna 
Taff with a plaque to put on their wall 
behind the tasting bar.  The owners have 
donated their time, wine and facilities 
many years.   Please stop by their Winery 
whenever you are in the neighborhood 
and thank them.  We were also able to 
stop by and have lunch at one of the most 
iconic restaurants in Northern California, 
Poor Reds. A great place for BBQ and 
Golden Cadillac’s.    
 

I requested and most agreed that the club 
institute a policy of thanking the 
establishments we as a club attend.  If 
you develop an event just send the name 
and address of the establishment 
everyone enjoyed. Send it to the 
President and a thank you will be 
generated under his/her signature.  This 
will put a favorable light on the club and 
will help future events.  On the converse, 
if treated like crap we will certainly let the 
facility know our displeasure.  However, 
we will “always” strive to be the group 
people want back.  

Editor’s 
Intersection 
k9nurse@comcast.net

 

March is said to 
“come in like a 
lion and out like 
a lamb.”  Well 
that is certainly 
true in our 
beloved 
Sacramento 
Valley.  Once-
promising fruit 
tree blooms are 
pummeled to the 
ground by the 
rain and wind.  
Tender rose 
foliage is nipped 
by frost…while 
weeds appear 
like a plague 
among the 
winter 
vegetables!  It’s 
all redeemed by 
the amazing 
green hills and 
fresh air we 
experience 
when cruising 
along a twisty 
foothill road.  
March is a 
wonderful 
GREEN month! 
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Are you happy with our General Meetings?  Let 
me know.  Last month I was able to sit or stand 
behind the scenes and check things out.  The 
sound was good and people were smiling and 
participating.  The only situation I see is when 
the attendees start to tar and feather Ron after 
he tells a “This is a true story”, that no one will 
stop them.  See you soon.           
 

 
 The group at Tex Wasabi’s 
 

 
Bob Bacon has the floor at Tex Wasabi’s 
 

 
Waiting for the meeting to begin at Tex Wasabi’s  

Treasure Trove News          
By Jeanne George 
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Presentation to 
Windwalker Winery 
Owners 
By Jeanne George 
 
Robin decided to use the President’s Run on 
February 15th to lead a group to the Windwalker 
Winery.  In October at the Club’s birthday 
celebration, Mark Brooks took several pictures of 
Alanna and Jim Tuff, owners of the winery.  Mark 
of course used his White Miata among the vines 
as the backdrop for the photos.   The photo 
collage was received very well, and Robin, Mike 
and the Club were thanked for the gift.  True to 
Robin’s leadership role, he let the winery owners 
know where their new plaque should be placed 
in the winery for display.   
 
Unfortunately Mark was not able to attend the 
event.  We thank Mark for putting this gift 
together. 
 
We thank Alanna and Jim for the continued 
support of SAMOA by allowing us to use their 
facilities and their generous discounts they have 
offered to our members.  In addition, they have 
donated a case of their wine for our upcoming 
Running Around Bear Valley raffle.  So don’t 
forget to contact Ron Petrich to purchase your 
raffle tickets, you could be the winner of some of 
the wine. 
 
 

 
Close up of the photo collage

 
Presenting the plaque 
 

 
Alanna gets a hug  from Robin 
 

 
…and hug from Mike! 
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Bear Valley Raffle 
By Ron Petrich 
 
If you have visited our website lately, you have 
probably seen the pages related to our upcoming 
celebration at Bear Valley, Running Around 
Bear.  A large part of this celebration is the raffle 
that we will be conducting for you during the 
Saturday evening banquet and program.  I had 
been asked by Robin and Mike early on to 
accumulate the raffle prizes and market the raffle 
tickets.  Both efforts are on track to be hugely 
successful.  To date I have received raffle prizes 
from more than 21 different vendors.  At least a 
dozen more have promised to participate.  We 
promise you, there will be something for 
everyone come October.  Many of these vendors 
are also donating product and items for our 
goody bags as well. 
 
Raffle ticket sales are just now starting.  All 
tickets are priced at $5.00 each or 5@$20.00 
and in multiples thereof, and will be on sale at 
the March 11th and succeeding monthly SAMOA 
meetings.  You can buy a stash now for luck, and 
buy more for luck come Bear Valley.  And don’t 
forget – the raffle is not limited to club members 
or Bear Valley attendees.  All winners will have 
their prizes delivered to them somewhere, 
somehow.  If someone cannot attend, simply 
write their name and phone number on each 
ticket before turning it in.  We’ll get in touch with 
them. 
 
Raffle tickets can also be purchased by mail.  
Simply go to our web page at 
www.sacramentoareamiata.org/bearvalleyraffle.h
tml.  In the bold box labeled BUY RAFFLE 
TICKETS click on the HERE link to print a raffle 
ticket order form.  Simply mail it in with your 
check and we will take care of the rest, as the 
instructions indicate.  Aunt Madeline in Stowe, 
Vermont can even participate. 
 
Don’t forget who we are really doing this raffle 
for.  Our benefactors, equally, are… 
 
• The Children’s Receiving Home of Sacramento 
• The Crohn’s & Colitis Foundation of America 
• The Lupus Foundation 
• The Society for the Blind 
 

Help make our raffle a huge success.  Donate 
prizes to the raffle, get your friends to make a 
donation, buy raffle tickets, get your friends, 
relatives, co-workers, etc. to buy as well.  Our 
website will continue to provide details on the 
raffle’s progress.  Stay tuned… 
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SAMOA History PART 2: 
AN IDEA IS BORN  
By Jeanne George – Photos by Skip Noyes 

 
Carmichael������
�������
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My information for the historical beginnings of the 
Sacramento Area Miata Owners Association 
came from several individuals and various 
publications.  There wasn’t a Club newsletter 
published until February 1991, so many details 
are various people’s memories, newspaper 
articles, club communications, and articles 
written years later that I compiled.  That being 
said: An Idea is Born. 
 
If you read my article last month, you are aware 
that in May of 1989 the Mazda Miata hit the 
automobile community in a big way.  It surpassed 
the designers’ expectations and was in high 
demand despite the premiums added to the base 
purchase price. 
 
In 1990, Jim Luis of the former Honey Mazda in 
Shingle Springs, CA wanted to host a gathering 
at his dealership to promote the new Mazda 
roadster.  So he asked Jim Jordan, one of his 
local Mazda reps if he had some suggestions.  
They contacted Barbara Beach, of the Miata 
Club of America who said she was sure that 
people would be willing to travel to the Gold 
Country for a party.  Plans got under way for a 
celebration and later announcements went out to 
the Miata community by way of the Miata 
Magazine.  After seeing that announcement, 
several Sacramento Miata owners wanted to join 
a local Miata club.  But there wasn’t one; so they 
contacted Barbara Beach who suggested that 
they start one up.  Those Miata owners, Audrey 
Hall and Paul and Karen Kile decided to organize 
a local club.   
 
September 1990, Honey Mazda picked up the 
tab for the Gold Rush Miata Fun Rally held at 

their dealership.  The successful event drew 120 
Miatas from all over the US.  It was one of the 
first Mazda events of national scope.  The 
activities included: Friday night dinner, Saturday 
a drive and BBQ dinner, and on Sunday a drive 
to Sear’s Point Raceway.  Early in the morning 
70 plus Miatas caravanned from the Shingle 
Springs dealership to the race track.  Once there 
they lined up, reds, whites and blues to take laps 
around the track.  Afterwards the various owners 
headed to their hometowns, while the 
Sacramento area people returned to Shingle 
Springs. 
 
Audrey Hall was unable to attend the Gold Rush 
event, but Paul and Karen Kile set up a card 
table and signed up Miata owners interested in 
joining a club.  After the event, they sent notice 
to the 25 people that signed up and invited them 
to a pot luck picnic meeting at Carmichael Park 
to be held mid-October. 
 
On October 13, 1990 the first meeting of the 
Sacramento Miata Club (its temporary name) 
was held.  Thirteen people showed up for this 
meeting and signed on as charter members.  Of 
the original 13 attendees, only 2 are still with the 
club today: Skip Noyes and Dennis Swaney.  At 
this first meeting, the items discussed were dues, 
meeting days, meeting locations, determining 
officer positions, and upcoming events.  
 
In the beginning things were informal.  Members 
volunteered to do the various jobs that needed to 
be done.  During those early days, Bonnie Lutz 
one of the original 13 (but no longer a SAMOA 
member) was very active in helping get the club 
up and running.  She proposed that a flyer be 
designed regarding the club and its benefits.   
The flyer was distributed to area Mazda dealers 
to hand out to new Miata owners.  At that time, 
there was delay for new Miata owners to receive 
a complimentary issue of the Miata Magazine.  
The hope was that the flyer would help fill that 
gap and inform them that a Miata Club exists.    
 
A few weeks following the picnic, Bonnie hosted 
the first meeting at her home.   At this meeting 
the original members discussed several ideas for 
a club name.  Under consideration was River 
City Miatas, but it was Paul Kile’s suggestion that 
turned the Sacramento Miata Club into SAMOA.  
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November 1990, the first Official membership 
meeting was held at Rascal’s Pub in Rancho 
Cordova.  The proposed name for the club was 
approved and became the Sacramento Area 
Miata Owners Association:  SAMOA was born.   
 
Dec. 1, 1990 the first Official SAMOA meeting 
was held.  It was a Christmas dinner meeting at 
the home of Bonnie and Dave Lutz.  At this 
meeting Officers were chosen:  President: Ray 
Olmstead, Vice President: Eric Schmitt, 
Treasurer: Kitty Hughes, Co-Secretary: Paul Kile, 
Co-Secretary: Bonnie Lutz, and Events: Skip 
Noyes 
 
As a result, the credit of SAMOA’s existence 
goes to Co-founders Audrey Hall and Paul Kile.  
In addition, the ground work and planning of the 
first officers led for the basis of a strong 
foundation for the Sacramento Area Miata 
Owners Association which still remains today, 20 
years later.  
Next month, Part 3: A Year of First’s  
 

 
Paul Kile is the Co-founder of SAMOA 
 

 
Gold Rush 1 getting ready to drive to Sears Point 

 
Gold Rush at the track 

 
Gold Rush at the track 

 
Gold Rush at the track 

 
Skip Noyes and Dennis Swaney  
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 20th Birthday Celebration 
Updates 
By Mike DeLaurentis 
 
 

 
SAMOANs, 
 
I am going to use this space to keep you abreast 
of the latest plans for our 20th birthday 
celebration.  Since last month’s article here are 
some new details: 
 

· Added a Funkhana on Sunday morning, 
October 3rd.  If you’ve not participated in 
one of these it is a series of events that 
are done from inside and outside of your 
car on a defined course.  For example 
one of the events might have something 
to do with driving blindfolded while taking 
turn directions from your passenger.  
Simple, right?  The Funkhana will be over 
by Noon which will give you plenty of time 
to check out of the hotel and have a 
leisurely drive back home. 

· Added a Friday afternoon organized drive 
to Bear Valley lead by Jack Parker. 

· Changed October’s meeting from the 
regular 2nd Thursday to October 17 from 
11:00 AM to 3:00 PM.  More details to 
follow. 

· Decided to finish Saturday’s run with two 
groups; those interested in a “spirited run” 
and a “sightseers” group. 

 

The 20th Birthday Committee is enthusiastic and 
is thinking up new ideas all the time.  We’re 
having a lot of fun putting this year’s events 
together and we think you’ll have fun 
participating.  Ron Petrich continues to secure 
terrific raffle prizes and they can be seen on our 
website along with all of the other details of the 
event. 
 
Thanks to all of you who have already registered 
and encourage the rest of you who want to 
attend do so sooner rather than later.  
Questions?  Ideas?  Contact me. 
 
Mike DeLaurentis 
Vice President 
mdelaurentis@hotmail.com 
916.872.4691 
 
 

…More Updates 
By Jack Parker 
 
Hello fellow SAMOAns...as announced at 
February’s meeting, registration is now open to 
all members of the Miata community...We expect 
to sell out the hotel and we would hate to see 
anyone miss out on this celebration of the 
club...The BOO encourages all members 
intending to participate in the event to make your 
reservation at the hotel as soon as possible...All 
the information you need along with on line event 
registration may be found at:  
 
http://www.sacramentoareamiata.org/event_runni
ngaroundbear2010.html 
 
Don't delay...Call the hotel, register on line and 
attend the club's biggest event in a very long 
time... 
 
Thank you 
 
Jack Parker 
SAMOA Events Coordinator 
culdad@svics.com 
916 698 2006 
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2010 SAMOA Autocross 
Championships 
By Jack Parker  
 
The Club Autocross Championships will return to 
Mather Air Force Base on March 21, 2010. You 
can reach the track by taking Sunrise Blvd. south 
off of 50 and a couple of miles down the road 
turn right onto Douglas and at the "T" intersection 
turn left and look for the cones.  Our start times 
as of press time have not been decided but most 
of us will be in the street tire class.  All club 
members who sign up early are on the autocross 
email list and will be notified of directions and 
start times.  Times will be published at a later 
date when the SCCA gets their act together. 
Three of us with R compound tires might run at 
other times during the day, making scoring for 
our event a little complicated.  Right now we are 
looking for a scorekeeper for our club so if you 
do not want to run but would like to help out this 
is your job so volunteer.  It is simply watching 
and recording times. 
 
This competition is open to first time competitors 
as well as seasoned vets. No experience is 
needed. You will be placed in a class with 
competitors who have experience and a car 
equal to yours.  All, including the ladies, are 
welcome to run in this event. 
 
This year we are running on the second day of 
the big Shriners Charity event held annually by 
the SCCA to benefit the Shriners Hospital. The 
first day, March 20, would be a great day to 
come out and contribute to a great cause and get 
some practice before the competition on Sunday. 
There will be some of us out on Saturday to give 
advice and help you if you would like. 
 
To determine your class, download the rules 
which are located on the website. Go through the 
list of modifications done to your car. Each mod 
has a point value. Total your points and then 
compare the total to the classes at the top of the 
page. That more than likely will be your class. 
Some adjustments take place so that first timers 
with lots of mods and no experience are not 
thrown in with the lots of mods and experience 

crowd. This event, every year so far, has been 
won by a different member and the field is 
always wide open.  
 
We have Novice (no experience and very few 
mods), II (more experience a lightly modded car), 
III (intermediate and more mods), Open and 
Ladies with Open being for those with hideously 
modified cars (yes Robin that is you). Ladies run 
together regardless of experience. This event is 
meant to be a fun introduction to Autocross and 
a low-key kind of event with everyone helping to 
get the most out of your experience. The 
entrants with the most experience will be glad to 
help those beginning this activity for the first time. 
Trophies are given to the top times in each class 
and to others depending on the size of each 
class. 
 
Mather Field is known for its high grip concrete 
sections mixed with the less grippy asphalt 
sections and long courses. Runs at Mather 
typically take 60 or more seconds although that 
will vary from event to event.  There will, more 
than likely, be about 150 other cars out there 
with varying amounts of experience so whatever 
your level of ability there will be someone like 
you probably right next to you on the grid. Last 
year we had 12 drivers from first timers to ladies 
and more than hideously modified cars. Last 
year's Club Champion was our President, Robin 
George.   Robin will be in the sights of several of 
this year's entrants. 
 
For more information contact Jack Parker at 916 
698 2006 or culdad@svics.com. 
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SAMOA’S Newest Sweep   
By Parvin Damania 

 
The Hangover Run, by a 
strange alignment of stars, 
had a meeting point almost at 
our doorstep in elite West 
Woodland. While many were 
still in Starbucks line-up, 
Robin the run leader, took Adi 
aside to ask how we would 
like to be the Sweeps.  

Reluctant at first, I reasoned that since Adi 
always wants to be the last car we might as well 
be useful and sweep. Besides we have been on 
that route so often we knew it like the back of our 
hands. So it didn’t take much convincing on 
Robin’s part, and Jeanne handed me the WT 
(Walkie Talkie) before we started. 
 
Our instructions were simple. Just squawk in to 
the WT that the last car had made it or did not 
make it through the stop sign or traffic lights. So 
at the first turn on Hwy 16, we had a late comer 
make a U-turn and join the cavalcade. Robin’s 
sharp eye noticed the red Miata and I ‘positive’ 
his observation!  After that I was less nervous 
and with my call sign, (what else, “PARVIN”) I 
beamed “We made it through the lights.” 
 
Thanks Robin and Jeanne!  I enjoyed being the 
radio person on this run but before I volunteer 
next time I will have to learn the special lingo.  
That is, if I can make it to a run. 
 
Now I must go and pack Adi’s bags for one of his 
transcontinental trips tomorrow.  Ciao till next 
time. 

 
   Parvin Damania and her Anniversary Edition Miata 

California Automobile 
Museum 
By Jeanne George 

 
Once again the 
Board of Officers 
voted to continue the 
SAMOA Club’s 
membership with the 

California 
Automobile Museum 
(formerly Towe Auto 
Museum).  With your 
membership you are 

entitled to free admittance.  Simply give your 
name and indicate you are a SAMOA member at 
the front desk.  A roster has been sent to the 
Executive Director and they will verify your 
membership.  If you have a problem, let us know. 
 
We were requested to provide email and mailing 
addresses of all our members.  We do not do 
give out that information.  If you are interested in 
receiving an electronic version of their 
newsletter, simply send an email to Robin 
George robin@winfirst.com and your request will 
be forwarded to them.   
 
 

Swap Meet Announcement 
By Michelle Thomas 
 
 

 
 
The California Automobile Museum Swap 
Meet will be held in the parking lot directly 
south of the California Automobile Museum 
under the Freeway 
(2400 Front Street). More info click here. 
 
 



  

 - 10 - 

Presidents Day Run 
By Marsha and Dennis Bentley 
 
Last Monday was Presidents Day and it was 
going to be a lovely day.  We could tell that as 
the sun was coming up. We planned on going to 
the SAMOA Presidents Run so we were up early.  

Soon we were out on the road going north to 
Placerville to meet the group.  Daffy, our yellow 
2002 Mx5, behaved him/herself and we arrived 
at the Starbucks parking lot a little early.  Pres. 
Robin George was already there so we felt 
welcome right off the bat. 

Before we all left for the run up to Windwalker 
Vineyards & Winery, Jeanne George gave us all 
the directions for the run.  I guess that’s just 
incase you can’t keep up.  Anyway there was a 
picture on the top of the sheet.  It was of 
President Bush and a strange fellow with really 
short hair.  Who was that guy? 

So, after meeting and greeting as many 
members as we could (oh, and getting a latte for 
the road) we pulled out of the parking lot.  Dennis 
pulled in behind the George’s car and we headed 
on our way. 

Like I said it was a beautiful day and the cars all 
looked great.  The town of Placerville 
disappeared behind us and we began to enjoy 
the country side views.  Pine trees, oaks, rock 
outcroppings and such. We were hoping that 
there might be some trees in bloom but it must 
be a little early for that.  I particularly enjoyed the 
nice rumbling sound of the car with the modified 
exhaust system that was in front of us. 

When we all arrived at Windwalker Vineyards we 
were warmly greeted by the owners James & 
Alanna Taff.  They were our pourers for the day.  
Many different wines were tasted and enjoyed by 
all.  After the ports were poured and the 
chocolates passed around, it was time to present 
the Taff’s with an award for the clubs 
appreciation of their past support of SAMOA.  
They were very appreciative and hung the award 
in a prominent spot above the back bar.  What 
nice people and what a lovely tasting room. 

Pictures were taken in the tasting room and of all 
the cars in the parking lot.  I’m hoping that they 
make it into this article.  

 We pulled out of the Winery and turned south 
passing many lovely ranches with horses and 
cows.  Some of us took note of the pair of young 
steers that were running along a creek.  We left 
El Dorado County and traveled though Amador 
County’s Shenandoah Valley.   There were 
pastures, vineyards, walnut orchards, ponds and 
rock outcroppings to look at.  Yes and blue sky!!! 

Passing though the town of Plymouth, we turned 
north up Hwy 49 and skirted the Consumnes 
River for a while. When we crossed the river we 
were again in El Dorado County.  All the cars 
were cruising right along and, unlike the other 
car club we belong to, none were over heating.  
LOL. 

A great lunch was enjoyed by all at Poor Red’s in 
the little gold rush town of El Dorado.  It was a 
great outing and Dennis and I (the new members 
who get stuck with writing the article) enjoyed the 
day immensely. 

We’ll see you at the 20th Anniversary Celebration 
at Running Bear!! 

 
Starbucks starting point 
 

 
Windwalker parking lot main 
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OTM and overflow Miatas 
 
 

 
award presented 
 
 
 

 
making sure it is displayed 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
The group at Poor Red's 
 
 

 
The group at Poor Red's 
 
 
 

 
The group at Poor Red's 



  

 - 12 - 

The Winter Blahs  
and Car Magazines 
By Ron Petrich 
 
All of this recent rain has kept most of us indoors 
quite a bit in the last few weeks.  Top-down 
opportunities have been farther and fewer 
between.  Autocross and track days are so…cold 
and wet.  Those rare sunny outdoor days that we 
take for granted for most of the year are 
crammed full of all of the chores we’ve put off 
since Thanksgiving.  So more many of us at this 
time of year, recreational pursuits turn toward the 
sedentary… like radio, television, computers, 
and… dare I say, reading.  Books, magazines, 
even the newspaper.  Reading?  Something 
printed on paper in ink?  Who does that 
anymore?  Well, I find myself spending more 
time catching up on that novel or two I bought 
last fall, but especially poring through all of the 
car magazines that seem to accumulate around 
my house. 
 
Years ago I used to save past issues for 
reference or for ballast just in case a tornado 
struck.  Then one day I really needed to find an 
article in some issue.  I looked in the basement, 
the garage, the hall closet, behind the 
refrigerator…well you get the idea.  I had past 
issues of 150,000 different magazines stored all 
over the house.  No Kansas twister was ever 
going to pick up my house.  So out they all went, 
although it took many, many weeks in filling up 
the recycle bin to dispose of them all.  Oh, I didn’t 
get rid of them all.  I donated all of my original 
Miata Magazines to SAMOA members, and they 
were snapped up in quite a hurry at a club 
meeting.  Many I gave to my neighbor across the 
street, who has an aging Porsche and two young 
sons who are actually into cars.  …until he 
eventually told me no more please, HIS house 
was filling up.  But the rest all went to the landfill. 
 
So I now had a light, empty house… and was 
deep in car magazine withdrawal.  I would find 
excuses to go to Car and Driver dot com and 
pore through their annuls for some bit of 
information or statistic, just to stay in touch with 
my youth.  But finding such stuff on the internet is 
just no fun.  First it’s just too easy.  Second, there 
is no sense of discovery or pride at actually 

finding what one is looking for despite one’s 
sophisticated filing system – or complete lack of 
memory.  I needed those past issues.  So… 
 
A couple of years ago I started saving back 
issues once again.  THIS time, however, my filing 
system is much better organized.  ALL of the 
past issues will be kept in my basement, and ALL 
of the piles will be approximately the same 
height.  The problem is a little more complex this 
time, however, as I have discovered British car 
magazines as well as the usual domestic fare.  
This nearly double the monthly load, and the 
Brits like huge, heavy tomes – I think it’s all the 
extra vowels in their words, and we all know the 
liter is larger than the quart.  And saving again 
does have its rewards.  I do have the very last 
issues of Sports Car International, Sports 
Compact Car, and Performance Car.  I have the 
50th Anniversary issue of Autoweek.  And I still 
have the October 2001 issue of Automobile 
Magazine with my Letters submission dissing the 
new Honda S2000… and we all know how that 
turned out. 
 
Be that as it may, my biggest fear now, however, 
is that with the improving spring weather I may 
not find time to read all of these mags, and I will 
be left with two sets of files… read and unread.  
Anyone want to come over to my front porch and 
help me read car magazines this weekend?  It’s 
gonna rain anyway. 
 
Just so you know that I’m not making this all up 
just to fill space in MiataTudes (did you know that 
Michelle pays by the word?), here is a list of what 
I subscribe to (or regularly buy at the 
newsstand)… 
 
Road & Track  – Peter Egan is one of the finest 
automotive writers ever.  I pattern my writing 
style after his.  Cancha tell? 
Car and Driver  – Good magazine, getting a little 
thin, was better when Bedard was there.  These 
guys are not as raunchy as they used to be.  
Their letters section is great. 
Motor Trend  – I used to think that they made up 
their letters, and that their editors were all 6 year 
olds from Dearborn or Flint.  But the mag has 
gotten a lot better in the last year. My current 
subscription cost me $6.00 for 12 issues. 
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GrassRoots Motorsports  – One of the best for 
stuff about us and our cars.  And they support 
SAMOA and clubs like us. 
Automobile Magazine  – This is the car 
magazine for effete snobs.  You know who you 
are.  You bought your 1980 Del Monte 11-
passenger SUV for its styling.  Believe it or not, 
their editorial board is actually older than the 
SAMOA BOO. 
Autoweek Magazine  – used to come out every 
week hence the name.  Last year they went to 
biweekly publication, but supposedly 50% larger.  
That lasted for a while, now they are the original 
size but half as often.  I still will subscribe, 
however.  Dutch Mandel and I see ETE on the 
issue of cell phones and cars (Peter Egan too). 
EVO – The British are coming the British are 
coming!!!  This is now the publication I enjoy the 
most.  The crew of about 8-9 writers are all 
drivers as well, and they really make you feel that 
you are in the cars with them.  And they don’t 
write about vans, suv’s or boring cars.  I just 
subscribed to EVO instead of relying on the 
newsstand. 
Car Magazine  – Another large magazine from 
across the pond.  These mags give insights into 
many cars that we will never see here but we 
really wish we did. 
Hemmings Sports & Exotic Car  – I received a 
free subscription to this at La Dolce Vita in 
Monterey last August, and if I get another freebie 
at Concorso Italiano this year I’ll read it again.  If 
you collect old junk cars that barely run, this is for 
you. 
 
So that’s pretty much it.  What are your 
favorites? 
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FOR SALE: 
by the Nicholsons 
 

Exceptional 2002 Miata 
MX-5, Special Edition.  
Color:  Blazing yellow 
mica.  Car is in excellent 
condition with less than 
23,500 miles on the 

odometer.  The seats are black leather SE with 
the Miata logo embroidered into the seat back.  It 
has an in-dash 6-CD changer with 200-watt Bose 
® AM/FM/CD audio system with speed-sensing 
audio volume control, a slick-shifting six-speed 
manual transmission, chrome fuel filler door, 
custom 16-inch Enkei alloy wheels and a 
Mazda’s exclusive Special Edition badging.  Also 
included are two-tone, three spoke NARDI ® 
steering wheel, a NARDI ®  leather shift knob 
and handbrake lever, white gauge faces, 
aluminum accent rings on the gauges, aluminum 
door handles, aluminum foot pedals and foot rest 
as well as aluminum scuff plates.  Also part of 
the SE equipment is a Torsen ® limited slip 
differential, fog lights and body appearance 
package.  
 
It’s a beauty and great fun to drive.  Offered at 
$10,600, which is well below the retail price.  
 
Contact:  Frank Nicholson (916) 797-2785, or by 
email at TheFolksGB@surewest.net. 
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Samoa Birthdays 
by Swami Ron 
Ron Petrich 
 

  

 
 

 
 
Michael Koontz – March 1 st 

You will be traumatized by an episode 
with a stapler, today. You will be unable 
to even look at a stapler for several 
weeks, without trembling.  
 
Betty Hoffman – March 4 th 
Rex Rowland – March 4 th 
You will develop a strange fascination 
with steamed vegetables. Which is OK. 
Much better than, say, an enthusiasm for 
steamed toast. (Whenever someone asks 
me what kind of toast I want, I always say 
"To Friends, Old and New!"). 
 

Ronnie Patterson – March 7 th 

Excellent day to go into politics. Make up a new 
government position, such as "Regional 
Manager, Dept. of The Posterior", and put up 
hundreds of posters of yourself. With any luck, it 
will be years before anyone notices that there is 
actually no such job. 
 
Alice Somplack – March 8 th 
You will be harassed by cats today. Hungry, 
irritable cats. 
 
Richard McCamey – March 13 th 
Matt Thurston – March 13 th 
You are a born adventurer. You like smashing 
spiders with your bare hands and trying to walk 
to the bathroom in the middle of the night with 
the lights out.  you would sooner sustain crippling 
injury than do anything the easy way. 
 
Alison Martschinsko – March 14 th 
Work will be demanding. Remember to boo the 
success of others and applaud their failures. 
 
Jean Wright – March 14 th 
Do some online or television shopping and have 
it sent with the slowest shipping and handling. 
You need SOMETHING to look forward to. 
 
Connie Gaetz – March 15 th 
Captain Cranky has recruited some of your co-
workers into his army today. Avoid group 
discussions. 
 
Frances Stalcup – March 17 th 
You are so clever that sometimes you don't 
understand a single word that you are saying. 
 
Tami Walter – March 18 th 

You are brooding emotion incarnate. One minute 
you're up, the next you're down, the next you've 
shot your favorite newscaster in the kneecaps, 
"just 'cuz.". You're very earthy, which may mean 
that you don't shower as often as most people. 
Or it may just mean that you like to roll around 
with your nose in clover and sigh. 
 
Ken Johnson – March 20 th 
You like to know what's going on in the lives of 
everyone in the galaxy. However, you tend not to 
know what's going on in your own. If you are 
lucky, your friends will tell you. 
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Mark Cutler – March 22 nd 
Fill that void in your unfulfilled life by playing 
Whack-A-Mole seventeen hours a day. 
 
Ben Patterson – March 23 rd 
If I were you, I’d lock my doors and windows and 
never never never never never 
leave my house again. 
 
Barbara McDavid – March 24 th 
Trust your husband, adore your husband, and 
get as much as you can in your own name. 
 
Gale Hughart – March 27 th 
Monkeys can make awesome presents for 
someone you love. Be aware that they might poo 
in a loved one's hat and/or coat pockets. 
 
 

Jack Parker – March 27 th 
Your sensitivity quotient is running high today. 
Mute tv commercials and spend more time with 
pets and kind hearted people. 

 
Lynda Pike – March 28 th 
Cameron Tyer – March 28 th 
Tom Tyer – March 28 th 
Everywhere is within walking distance if you have 
the time. 
 
Dennis Best – March 31 st 
Rosemary Best – March 31 st 
Heaven knows what kinds of things are going to 
happen you today. All I'm able to tell you is that 
it's going to be hectic and possibly traumatic. It's 
hard though because that could just be what's on 
television, and not what's going to happen to 
you. It's a hard life being an astrologer. 
 

 
 

 

 
 
 

 
 

 


